
These are the minutes from the June 26, 2012 meeting of the Hanover Board of Health.  Present  were Mrs. Lynn White– 

Chair, Mr. John Dougherty – Board Member, Mr. Anthony Marino – Health Agent, and Mr. Arthur Ceurvels – Assistant 

Health Agent / Inspector. 

 

Having a quorum, Mrs. White called the meeting to order at 6:03 p.m. 

 

6:30 – Appointment - 1808 Washington Street – Mr. Ghassan Tannous of Five Star Shell Station came before the BoH to request 

permission to extend his service to 24 hours a day, 7 days per week.  Mr. Marino briefed the Board on the Selectmen’s new policy 

regarding 24 hour operations; the new policy requires the business owner to obtain approval from the Town Manager and the Chief of 

Police prior to the permitting authority granting their permission.  Mr. Marino stated all requests will be reviewed on a case-by-case 

basis, and will require annual approval.  Mr. Marino stated that Mr. Tannous has received approval from the Town Manager and the 

Chief of Police to operate 24 hours a day, 7 days per week.  Mr. Dougherty moved that permission be granted to Five Star Shell of 

1808 Washington Street for 24 hour / 7 day a week operation, Mrs. White second, so voted unanimously. 

 

New Business 

 

Mr. Dougherty moved to approve the June 12, 2012 minutes as written, Mrs. White second, so voted unanimously 

 

Mrs. White commented on Mr. Victor Diniak’s proposed plan to install a new chlorination system for the Philip Beal Water Treatment 

Facility, the new system will be a tablet system.    

 

Mr. Dougherty moved to approve a Common Victualler license for ARAL Restaurant Group of Hanover LLC, dba Friendly’s Ice 

Cream #516 located at 1987 Washington Street, Mrs. White second, so voted unanimously. 

 

Mr. Dougherty  moved to approve a request to increase the maximum capacity of the existing septic system at 50 Damon Road from 4 

to 5 bedrooms, contingent on the applicant digging one additional test hole and conducting a percolation test in accordance with 310 

CMR 15 Title 5,  Mrs. White second, so voted unanimously 

 

Plan: 

 

370 Woodland Drive -  deed restriction – Mr. Dougherty  moved to accept the septic plan submitted by DMG Associates, for 370 

Woodland Drive, plan dated 4/24/12, revised 6/19/12 with the variances as noted on the plan, Mrs. White second, so voted 

unanimously. 

 

32 Cedarwood Road - deed restriction – Mr. Dougherty  moved to accept the septic plan submitted by Stephen B. Nelson, for 32 

Cedarwood Road, plan dated 6/24/12, revised 6/25/12 with the variances as noted on the plan, Mrs. White second, so voted 

unanimously. 

  

637 Washington Street – Starland Holdings LLC – approved as submitted 

 

All Permits and Licenses signed  

 

Mr. Marino’s update:    

Mr. Marino provided an update on Bardin Street housing issue. 

 

Mr. Marino briefed the Board on a recent complaint regarding Dunkin Donuts at 1231 Washington Street he stated that Mrs. Funder 

investigated and determined that the complaints were unfounded. 

 

Mr. Marino reported that he recently addressed a Grove Street neighbor’s concern about chickens wondering off their owner property. 

 

Mr. Marino stated that Hanover Day was a success, and that next year he plans to expand his department’s involvement, to include all 

Community Service activities. 

 

 Mr. Dougherty moved to adjourn, so voted unanimously.  Meeting adjourned at 7:20 p.m. 

 

 


